

GOVERNOR Christopher T. Sununu CHAIRMAN Debra M. Douglas COMMISSIONER Paul J. Holloway COMMISSIONER David L. Gelinas EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR Charles R. McIntyre

December 11, 2017

Kathleen Sylvia Town Clerk PO Box 309 Auburn, NH 03032

Dear Ms. Sylvia,

I'd like to take this opportunity to introduce myself. My name is Charlie McIntyre and I am the Executive Director of the New Hampshire Lottery. This past summer, Governor Sununu signed SB 191 into law which establishes KENO as a revenue source to fund full-day kindergarten in New Hampshire. In response, our agency is launching a new lottery game called KENO 603, which will be played exclusively in taverns and restaurants that have an active liquor pouring license.

The law was written to give municipalities the option to allow KENO in their communities by putting it on city election ballots or as a warrant article for consideration by citizens at annual town meetings. With the passage of KENO in six cities last month, there are already establishments that will be offering KENO 603 beginning later this month, with more signing up each week. Our office is receiving calls from businesses in towns like yours, with owners inquiring about the application process so that they may offer the game to their customers.

Understanding that town meeting deadlines are fast approaching, I offer the support of our staff to answer any questions town administrators, voters, or business owners may have about KENO 603. In some cases, a representative from the Lottery can appear before your Board of Selectmen in January to share a short presentation on the game in advance of the warrant deadline of February 6. Enclosed is a brief question and answer overview of KENO 603 for your reference. Please understand we have had numerous requests to meet with town officials and we will do our best to accommodate as many towns as possible. Our staff is limited, so availability will largely be based on a first come first serve basis.

Should the Selectmen decide to place KENO on the town warrant, the suggested language for that warrant article would be: To see if the town will vote to allow the operation of KENO within the town pursuant to the provisions of NH RSA 284:41 through 51. (Note that a public hearing on the question must be held fifteen to thirty days prior to town meeting.) Finally, the statute describes the wording to be used for the question on KENO substantially as follows: Shall we allow the operation of KENO games within the town?

In the next two weeks, staff will reach out to you to answer any questions and potentially schedule a time for the KENO 603 presentation in January. Please consider this a request to have the matter of KENO placed on your Town's Legislative agenda at an upcoming meeting. Certainly, please feel free to give us a call Monday through Friday, 8 AM to 4 PM, at 271-3391 if you have questions. Thank you very much for your time.

Sincerely,

Charlie McIntyre **Executive Director** 



Live Free or Die

#### Q. How does the new law regarding keno and kindergarten affect municipalities?

A. From a municipal perspective, the new law does two things: (1) It provides funding to school districts for full-day kindergarten, with the intent that the funding will eventually (but not immediately) come from the proceeds from keno operations in the state. (2) It allows each municipality to vote on whether to allow the operation of keno within the nicipality.

#### Q. How does the kindergarten funding work, and what is the connection with keno?

A. Under existing law, state adequate education grants to school districts are based on the "average daily membership in attendance" in each district—essentially, the number of full-time students. The basic grant is \$3,561 per student, subject to certain adjustments. Kindergarten students are counted as "½ day attendance," even if they attend for a full day. In other words, adequate education grants are provided only for half-day kindergarten—a little under \$1,800 per student. Under SB 191, for fiscal year 2019 only, the state will distribute an additional \$1,100 (for a total of about \$2,900) for each student attending a full-day kindergarten program. These distributions do not depend on keno revenue. For fiscal year 2020 and later years, the state will instead distribute an additional one-half share (approximately \$1,800) so that districts are receiving the full grant of \$3,561 for full-day kindergarten students. *However*, that amount is to be funded by keno proceeds, which will be paid (after certain deductions) into the state's education trust fund. If the amount of revenue raised through keno is less than enough to fund these additional grants, the grants will be reduced proportionally, but not below \$1,100 per student. Thus, districts will receive a minimum of \$1,100 and a maximum of (roughly) \$1,800 per full-time student, depending the amount of keno revenue.

## Q. Must a municipality allow keno in order to receive the full-day kindergarten funding?

A. No. There is no connection between a municipality's allowance (or disallowance) of keno and its receipt of kindergarten funding. If the school district provides full-day kindergarten, it will receive the funding, both for fiscal year 2019 and for later years, regardless of whether the municipality allows keno. The only effect of a given municipality's allowance of keno is a cumulative one: if a municipality chooses to allow keno, and one or more establishments in the municipality subsequently obtain keno licenses, there may be an increase in the total statewide keno revenue that is available to fund kindergarten beginning in fiscal year 2020.

#### Q. Who determines whether a municipality will allow keno?

A. In a town, the question of allowing keno may be placed on the warrant for an annual town meeting, "and shall be voted on by ballot." If a majority of those voting on the question vote in the affirmative, keno games may be operated within the town.

#### Q. May the question be submitted at a special town meeting?

A. No, the law specifically says "an annual town meeting."

## Q. How does it work in a town that doesn't have town meetings?

A. Unfortunately, the legislature appears to have overlooked that question. The legislation provides for placing the question on the warrant for a town meeting. No provision is made for a town that does not have a town meeting. Because those towns are governed much more like cities, it would make sense to put the question on the ballot at a regular town election—but the statute does not say that, and we are not prepared to opine that this would be legal. We urge towns without a town meeting to consult with their legal counsel before taking action. In the meantime, an amendment to clarify the law seems in order.

## Q. What is the process for getting the question onto the ballot or warrant? Is it up to the governing body, or can citizens petition to have it included?

A. The short answer is either one. Here is the longer answer:

For towns: The new law says the question "shall be placed on the warrant of an annual town meeting under the procedure set out in RSA 39:3." That is the statute that authorizes citizens to submit a warrant article by petition (signed by at least 25 voters or two percent of the registered voters), so one might conclude that *only* the citizens, not the selectmen, may initiate the warrant article. However, RSA 31:131 states, "Any question which an enabling statute authorizes to be placed in the warrant for a town meeting by petition may also be inserted by the selectmen, even in the absence of any petition." Thus, the

ctmen may place the question on the warrant at their own initiative, and they *must* place it on the warrant if a valid petition is received under RSA 39:3.

A. Correct. In the absence of a citizen petition, the governing body *may* place the question on the ballot (or the warrant), in its sole discretion. If a valid citizen petition is received, the governing body *must* submit the question to the voters.

## Q. If the question is placed on the warrant for a town meeting, should it go on the official ballot?

A. It depends. Of course, if a town has adopted the official ballot referendum (SB 2) form of town meeting, *all* questions must on the official ballot.

In a town with a traditional (non-SB 2) town meeting, the question may be, but is not required to be, placed on the official ballot. This is because the new law specifies the form of the question and says that it will be "voted on a ballot," but does not use the term "official ballot." Under RSA 39:3-d, II, any law that prescribes the wording of a question, but does not use the term "official ballot," is deemed to "authorize, but not require, the use of the official ballot for that question, unless a contrary intent is specified."

RSA 39:3-d, II, goes on to say that if the question is *not* placed on the official ballot, "the prescribed wording shall be placed in the warrant, and may also be placed upon a preprinted ballot to be acted upon in open meeting in the same manner as a secret 'yes-no' ballot." Although the statute says the question *may* be placed on a preprinted ballot, SB 191 says the question *shall* be voted on by ballot, so there is no discretion. Thus, if the question is not placed on the *official* ballot, it must be voted on by "unofficial" written ballot at the open meeting.

In short, non-SB 2 towns have a choice: put the question on the official ballot, or put it on the warrant and vote on it by written ballot at the open meeting.

## Q. What exactly is "the question" that should go on the ballot or warrant?

A. The law states, "The wording of the question shall be substantially as follows: 'Shall we allow the operation of keno games within the town?'"

## Q. Must it be stated exactly in that manner?

A. No, not *exactly*. Note that the law says "substantially." Further, RSA 31:130 states, "The forms of questions prescribed by municipal enabling statutes shall be deemed advisory only, and municipal legislation shall not be declared invalid for failure to conform to the precise wording of any question prescribed for submission to voters, so long as the action taken is within the scope of, and consistent with the intent of, the enabling statute or statutes."

# Q. In an SB 2 town, the question would be placed on the warrant that goes to the deliberative session. May the deliberative session amend the question?

A. No. RSA 40:13, IV(a) states, "Warrant articles whose wording is prescribed by law shall not be amended" at the deliberative session. If the question is placed on the warrant, voters may discuss and debate it as much as they want at the deliberative session, but they may not amend it. The question must go on the official ballot "substantially" as provided in SB 191.

## Q. Can the governing body include an explanation of the issue along with the question on the warrant or ballot?

A. No. This would be a supplement to the language required by the law, and is likely to be deemed inconsistent with the requirement that the question be "substantially" in the form stated in the law. If the question is going to be submitted, it should be as stated above, without anything extra. The time for explaining the issue to voters is at the hearing that is required before the vote. It also can be explained as part of the discussion at the deliberative session (in a SB 2 town) or at the town meeting (in a non-SB 2 town).

#### Q. When is the hearing required to be held?

A. For either a town, the governing body must hold a hearing "at least 15 days but not more than 30 days before the question is to be voted on." Notice of the hearing must be "posted in at least 2 public places in the municipality and published in a newspaper of general circulation at least 7 days before the hearing." In a town, the date of the hearing will depend on the session at which the vote will be taken. In an SB 2 town, because the question will be on the official ballot, the hearing must be held 15 to 30 days before the second (voting) session—not before the deliberative session. In a town with a traditional town meeting, if the question is going to be on the official ballot, the hearing must be held 15 to 30 days before the voting session. If, instead, it is going to be voted on by written ballot at the open meeting, the hearing must be held 15 to 30 days before the meeting.

Q. Does the governing body need to hold a hearing before voting to put the question on the ballot or warrant?

A. No, unless the municipality has a charter or rules of procedure that require such a hearing.